


The March 2011 NHSM rule indicated that scrap tires that have been chipped or shredded, sorted,
and de-wired (at least 90 percent wire free) would be considered sufficiently processed. However, to the
extent that other unit types (e.g., cement kilns) require different levels of metal removal, less metal
removal would qualify as processing if, according to product specifications appropriate for the combustion
unit and to the degree practical, it is processed into TDF chips and enough wire is removed from the TDF.
See 76 FR 15498.

The Agency has recognized that cement kilns can utilize metal contained in scrap tires as a
component in their manufacturing process. In fact, the metal in scrap tires substitutes for iron that would
otherwise be added to the process. Given the specific circumstances relevant to cement kilns as described
above, and the NHSM rule’s allowance for flexibility, processing consisting of at least one slow speed
shredder, a screen, and magnet(s) to remove the liberated wire from 2 to 10 percent (rather than up to 90
percent), may also be considered a sufficient alternative. Such a level of processing would be appropriate
for the cement kiln end-users’ needs and specifications, while remaining consistent with the NHSM
standards.

We appreciate your continued efforts to address abandoned tires through beneficial reuse. The
EPA is committed to working with TCEQ, and I encourage you to develop a TDF pilot project to share
with EPA in support of Texas’s vision to significantly reduce scrap tires in an efficient and economical
way. If you have additional questions, please contact George Faison at (703) 305-7652.

Sincerely,
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Bames Johnson
Director
Office Resource Conservation and Recovery

cc: RCRA Division Directors



